Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, February 12, 2013, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: 
Guests: Bill Beck
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
Guest Bill Beck did not have anything to share.

STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Participating Owner Program
Tiffany Harms, the Participating Owner Program Coordinator, reviewed current operational details and concerns about the PO Program and described possible changes:

· Volunteer numbers are fairly high compared to Co-ops of similar size.
· Depending upon the nature of the roles, some positions are tracked by task completion and others by hours volunteered.
· Prior to the last two years, total discounts awarded to volunteers hovered around 1% of the store’s net sales. A goal to expand the number of volunteers would increase expenses and therefore needs to be carefully considered.

· Federal law does not allow volunteers to perform work that is essential to a business and/or done by paid employees. Another criteria for assessing whether the program would pass an audit is the “Economic Reality Test” – are any volunteers financially dependent upon the discount? The highest discount tier (18%) could be questionable for this reason.
· Currently, openings are limited by both legal constraints and the fact that many owners hold on to their positions for long periods of time.
· Implementing a voucher system and offering PO positions through partnerships with local nonprofits could be a way to address legal concerns and increase volunteer opportunities.
To evaluate the program, Tiffany said it might be useful to consider what volunteers essentially “earn” per hour by dividing the total number of hours volunteered by the total amount of discounts awarded. She said this currently amounts to $8.64 per hour.

Tiffany expressed her desire to offer meaningful and engaging volunteer opportunities, and she is working on ideas that could further this goal.

The Board briefly discussed the need to determine where and how discounts for Board members should be stated if/when the program changes because the nature of Board responsibilities is substantially different from what other volunteer roles require. Tiffany said Board positions could be handled differently and become something separate from or adjunct to the program.
It was noted that in the last two years the program has had fewer volunteers largely due to efforts to address legal concerns, and so the cost of volunteer discounts has been less than the historical $100,000 or 1% of net sales.

Tiffany said changes to the Co-op website would greatly help her manage program changes that have some owners volunteering offsite with other organizations. The website could become a place for nonprofits to post their needs and for volunteers to sign up for roles and report their hours or projects. Nonprofit partners would need to help verify the completion of projects. She does not foresee regularly having to run around town and check in with volunteers.

Andrika noted that it’s important for assessments of the program to acknowledge past efforts to address concerns, which have included revisions to policy and changes to the kinds of volunteer positions that are available.
Action: In March, the Board will discuss suggested changes to the Participating Owner Program, what the Board’s role is in the process, how and when to seek further owner feedback, and how to revise related policy.

CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes:
Motion to accept the January BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 4-0-1
· Substitute this sentence for alignment with Community News article: “A candidate who drew more yes votes than no votes would be elected.”
· Word choice/spelling: gouging not gauging
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel
This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

The detailed reports are appreciated. Melinda reported that the UNFI strike ended (it was still going when she submitted her report).

B3 contained a request for the Board to approve having an independent party audit the Co-op’s Human Resources practices. Melinda reported that the former permanent GM, Kenna Eaton, said such an audit has never been done. Also, Melinda noted that an audit would be helpful given her limited knowledge about Human Resources. The board agreed that an audit is a good idea; directors concluded that a vote to sanction this was not needed since such audits are the purview of the GM.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
Policy A1: Community Outreach & Education (bullets 3&6)

Bullets 3 and 6 of this policy require the GM to report on efforts to a) foster civil dialogue, connections between people, and community engagement and b) educate Co-op owners and customers and the wider community about food and food systems.

The details in this policy report will be very useful to the 2012 Annual Report. Melinda will send it to Sarah.

Motion to accept A1 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
· Bill passed around a feature on sustainability in the Sunday Lewiston Tribune that included quotes from Melinda about the Co-op.
Action: The GM will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. Feb: Done
Action: Bill and Joan R. will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. Feb: In process
Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the June agenda as Study & Engagement. Feb: Professional Development will create a calendar for Study and Engagement
Action: The Board will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. Feb: In process
Action: The GM and Executive Committee will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. Feb: In process
Action: After Jan. 1, Kurt will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants. Feb: In process
Action:  Deb will look into what it would mean for a Board member or a prospective Board member to have been involved in either alcohol-related situation, and Melinda will share this information with the Board. Feb: Done - Colette will forward the info to the elections committee
Action: Directors should complete their evaluations and send them to Joan by Dec. 20. Feb: Done
Action: Joan will compile the evaluations, both the rubric and qualitative feedback, for Andrika.

Feb: Done
Retreat Action Item: To help Board members communicate boundaries and provide support to employees, the Board will soon hold a Study and Engagement session focused on the store’s personnel policy and its established channels of communication for complaints. Feb: Professional Development will create a calendar for Study and Engagement
Retreat Action Item: Melinda will get the NCGA/CGIN information about GM assessment from Joan M. and forward the information to the Board. Feb: In process

Retreat Action Item: Joan will schedule “How to conduct GM’s annual performance evaluation” as a future Study and Engagement session; the Policy and Bylaw Committee will work on getting the discussion outcome into policy. Feb: Professional Development will create a calendar for Study and Engagement
Retreat Action Item: The GM will work with staff and member-owners to develop both a short-term and long-term plan for dealing with emergencies and disasters. Feb: In process

Retreat Action Item: The Board will postpone exploration of whether to expand the number of Board seats from seven to nine and then engage member-owners in the discussion in the spring. If consensus to expand exists, after the 2013 elections the Elections Committee will define the process for expanding. Feb: In process
Retreat Action Item: The Board will consider whether to move the annual meeting from the fall to the spring so that its timing aligns with the Bylaws requirement that “terms of directors shall begin at the first meeting of the Board after the annual meeting.” Feb: Done
Retreat Action Item: Every committee should review its charter and compare it to what is in the strategic plan. Feb: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will draft a policy update to include committee charters. Feb: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Board and GM will work with the survey administrator in advance of the 2013 survey to ensure that the questions are constructive and that respondents are asked about staff-board relations or perceptions. Feb: To do

Retreat Action Item: The discussion about the Board Code of Conduct is postponed; when convened it should involve exploration of how Board members should/should not use social media. Feb: Joan to put on March agenda
New Action Items

Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will prepare a draft policy revision for the February Board meeting that establishes management salary ranges and caps the relative difference between the highest and lowest wages. Feb: In process
Action: The Board will discuss its role in policy advocacy in a future Study & Engagement session; discussion will include the vote in Washington State regarding GMO labeling. Feb: Professional Development will create a calendar for Study and Engagement
Action: Joan will change the manual’s monitoring calendar/policy D10 so that it includes the change to monthly reporting on B3. Feb: Done – need to distribute
Action: Melinda will ask Deb for information about why Debt to Equity dropped so much from October to November and will share that information in the financial report for the February meeting. Feb: Done
Action: This Executive Committee will revise its 2013 budget to include compensation that is currently in the PM program budget. Feb: To do
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft guidelines for the Board’s work with facilitators. Feb: To do
Action: Melinda will consult with Hayden Ross to determine what should be done to authorize them to prepare taxes for 2012. Feb: Done
Action: Melinda will evaluate the Co-op’s accounting services and provide this information to the Executive Committee. Feb: In process
Action: Melinda will let Tiffany know that she is invited to the February Board meeting to present her research and ideas about the PM Program in the Study & Engagement session. This will shape the Board’s direction to the Policy & Bylaw Committee regarding the PM program, and the committee could bring draft changes to the March meeting. Feb: Done
Action: Andrika will forward to the Board and Melinda the draft Strategic Initiatives Charter that was part of a previous Board agenda packet. Feb: Done
New Action Item: Joan will email study and engagement topic list to Andrika for the Professional Development Committee
CONFIRM AGENDA
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report:
Melinda provided perspective on what it really means when actual monthly income is greater than budgeted income. It does not usually mean that the increased income had increased the cash on hand. In reality, more sales require more product and labor, which are expenses.

Melinda reported that “debt to equity” dropped a notable amount from November to December because the Co-op paid down some debt that month. As far as the long term picture goes, Deb said the goal is to have the ratio below 1.0.
When the “days of cash” target is reached, Melinda said this would make a store expansion easier. Melinda reported that during her visit to the Ashland Food Co-op (in Oregon), she learned that Ashland’s store does three times more business than Moscow’s co-op does with the same size store. Ashland uses a separate building for classroom and administrative space, which opens up more room for retail and food storage.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
Election Ballot Slate:
The ballot was not present at the meeting. There were no conflicts of interest preventing any interested candidates from running. Idgi Potter, Bill Beck, and Julia Parker were accepted as the slate for this year’s election.
Colette summarized what Deb learned from the Idaho State Police Alcohol Beverage Control Bureau about restrictions on Board membership due to alcohol-related offenses.  On its alcohol license renewal application, the bureau asks questions about certain offenses. Deb learned that:
· The question about whether a Board member formerly has or had financial interest in a another business with an alcohol license is for information gathering only.
· It depends upon the circumstances of the situation whether it’s a problem if a Board member has had a business interest in or been on the Board of a business that has had its alcohol license denied, suspended, or revoked.
· The question asking whether any Board member has had a felony or alcohol-related misdemeanor is the one to care about. Unless such a Board member is serving 5 years past the COMPLETED felony (i.e. after all aspects of the conviction are completed, such as probation), the Co-op would either be denied the license -- or the Board can remove the director from his or her seat.
Action: Kurt will privately contact this year’s Board candidates to let them know of the alcohol-related restrictions and give them the opportunity to withdraw from the election if needed.
Action:  The Elections Committee will formalize a way to help ensure that information about alcohol-related concerns and restrictions will be available to future Board candidates.
Election Regulations & Procedures (discussion)
Kurt said that he thinks elections procedures should not be changed after they are printed in the newsletter. Procedures should be printed in the newsletter before the filing period. He also suggested putting into elections regulations how much time must pass before someone who has been removed from the Board due to code of conduct issues can run for a seat again.

To increase and manage participating owner involvement in Board elections, Tiffany will develop a form that Board members can use when they are seeking volunteers.
Action:  The Elections Committee will propose a “timeout” limit for individuals who have been removed from the Board due to code of conduct violations.

Annual Meeting Timing (discussion)
Co-op bylaws state that “terms of directors shall begin at the first meeting of the Board after the annual meeting.” Currently, elected directors’ terms begin before the annual meeting. Kurt suggested that the bylaws be changed so that the annual meeting could be used for nominations. This would mean the annual meeting would need to take place before the candidates’ filing period.

It was noted that bylaws changes are serious business. The Board discussed owner notification requirements and related costs for bylaws changes. Could electronic notification be used?

When the deadline for filing taxes is extended, financial information is not available for the meeting until September. This might make it hard to fix the bylaws issue by holding the meeting earlier in the year. However, having elections around winter holidays should be avoided.
Melinda shared that she has heard of a co-op that combines its annual meeting with the candidates’ forum.
Action: The Election Committee will take on the annual meeting and election timing issue and propose a solution that will shape when the 2013 annual meeting and future elections and annual meetings occur.
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D11 (proposal)

The proposed addition describes how directors must arrange excused meeting absences and the consequences for unexcused absences.

Motion to accept revision to Policy D11 passed 5-0
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite B11 (proposal)

The proposed addition adds a requirement that the GM develop a disaster preparedness plan for periodic review by committee.
To make the requirement more specific, the revision should be adjusted to: “…develop a disaster preparedness plan that shall be reviewed by the executive committee and the GM every four years to keep it current and relevant.” The statement regarding the timing of updates on compliance needs to be reworded  to reflect that the updates happen in B3 reports.
Motion to approve Policy B11 as amended, seconded, passed 5-0
Action: Joan will make the amended changes to B11.

Board Webpage Content (discussion)
The Co-op’s website is now maintained by staff member Sarah MacDonald, who has revamped its design and content. The Board discussed which of its materials to post. This will include:

· The agenda packet available to owners.

· The past year’s approved meeting minutes.

· Information on how to get on the Board’s email mailing list.

The Board’s Administrative Assistant will work with the webmaster to monitor and update content. Some concern was expressed about meeting minutes being available via world wide web searches -- the information might not be understood in context and statements attributed to individual Board members become a part of the person’s personal web identity.
Action: Melinda will talk with the store’s IT person about whether portions of the website can be inaccessible to world wide web searches.
Action: Joan will draft a summary of the Board’s mission and importance, and she will send it to Bill and Colette for editing before it’s posted on the website.
Salary Policy Revision – member engagement & policy update process (discussion)
The Board was very pleased with Bill’s draft article about establishing and publicizing Co-op employee salaries. It will run in the March Community News.

40th Anniversary (discussion)

Bill said he wanted to share ideas for linking the Co-op’s 40th  anniversary with other organizations that also are celebrating 40 years of operation. He said doing something in the community through collaboration would give the anniversaries more impact.

It was noted that the Board discussed the anniversary at the August meeting, and the conversation included ideas as well as hesitation regarding collaboration. The discussion ended with direction to the GM Team to lead 40th anniversary planning.
Melinda said staff is working on several ideas that involve in-store efforts. Bill encouraged Melinda to think about bigger possibilities that involve other organizations.
It was noted that Board members should frame their input as suggestions; any directives to the GM need to be based in a majority vote and reflect the Board’s policy governance approach. Also, the cost of doing a bigger, collaborative event needs to be considered.
Relationship to Buy Local Moscow (discussion)

Bill noted that a Co-op staff member has served on the board of Buy Local Moscow in the past. He thinks it is an important presence to maintain. Due to the GM search and related transitions over the last two years, a Co-op staff person has not been on the Buy Local Steering Committee. Now that Melinda is in place as the GM, she will explore renewing the Co-op’s participation in Buy Local Moscow.

Financial Audit Options (discussion)
Colette and Melinda said they talked with the Co-op’s consultant about whether the audit begun by Hayden & Ross needed to continue. Based on that information, the current audit will be discontinued. More information is needed about what’s been done so far, and that information needs to be evaluated. 

Now that Melinda is in place as the GM, she can use her inventory and management experience to refine current systems before spending money on a new audit or the continuation of the current one. If and when that time comes, the consultant recommended that the Co-op put out a request for proposal (RFP) from auditors who have experience with food co-ops. An RFP also is needed to find an accountant who has experience with patronage dividends.
Action: Melinda will put out an RFP for an accountant with patronage dividend experience.
Self-Evaluation Summary (report)
Andrika said the most important outcome from the self-evaluations is a list of items that Board members want to improve upon.

Action: The Professional Development Committee will review the summary of the self-evaluations and prioritize items for follow-up and delegation.
Action: Joan will edit the self-evaluation document template and send it to the Professional Development Committee.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
Newsletter Assignments

Tammy and Colette will write about the Food Innovation Summit for the March newsletter.
Bill will publish his article about staff salaries/wages for the March newsletter.
Kurt will write about the Board election results for the April newsletter.
Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
Kurt will announce the new Board members at the March 9th BWB.
Other upcoming meetings:

· Because of absences during Spring Break, the March Board meeting will be on the 5th.
· CDS Consulting Co-op is holding its board leadership training sessions in Portland, Oregon on May 23rd.
Action: Joan will work with Theresa to sign Board members up for the CDS conference.
Executive Session: GM 60-Day Assessment
Meeting adjourned at 8:09  p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, March 5, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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